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The meeting was called to order at 3.35 p.m.

AGENDA ITEM 82: DEVELOPMENT AND INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC CO-OPERATION (90ntinueq)

(b) TRADE AND DEVELOPMENT (pontinued) (A/C.2/44/L.42)

(f) ENVIRONMENT (continued) (AlC.2144/L.43)

(e) ECONOMIC AND TECHNICAL CO-OPERATION AMONG DEVELOPING COUNTRIES (continued)

1. ML~QSSE (Nepal), introducing draft resolution A/C.2/44/L.42 on specific
action related to the particular needs and problems of land-locked developing
countries, said that, although the international community had on various occasions
recognized the particular needs and problems of those countries and had appealed
for increased financial and technical assistance to them, the measure~ taken to
alleviate those needs and problems had fallen far short of what was .~eded. The
sponsors hoped that the current session of the General Assembly would provide
another opportunity to pledge meaningful support to those countries.

2. Although the draft resJlution was greatly influenced by the language of
previous General Assembly resolutions, it attempted to break fresh ground, based 01,

realities reflected in various relevant reports of the Secretary-General of
UNCTAD. The sponsors hoped that the draft resolution would be adopted by consensus.

QLaft decision on economic and.technical co-operation ~ong developing countr~~~

(AlC.2144/L.44)

3. Mr. TAl (Malaysia), sp€'aking on behalf of the Group of 77, said that, as a
result of positions adopted by some developell countries, it had not been possible
for the report of the High-level Committee on the Review of Technical Co-operation
among Developing Countries (TCDC) on its sixth session to complete its passage
through the UNDP Governing Council and the Economic and Social Council, in
accordance with recommendation 37 of the Buenos Aires Plan of Action, before being
considered by the General Assembly. Following a meeting of regional chairmen and
representatives of the European Community, the Presidents of the UNDP Governing
Council, the Economic and Social Council and the High-level Committee on the Review
of TCDC and the Chairman of the Group of 77, consensus had been reached that the
Second Committee would consider the report on an exceptional basis. E~ wished to
recall that the preference of the Group of 77 would have been for the High-level
Committee to meet in May 1989, but that on the advice of the Special Unit for TCDC,
the meeting had in fact been held in September.

4. Mr~~RR~~Q~ (United Kingdom) said that while the United Kingdom was not
enthusiastic about the draft decision and stood by the consensus and the Buenos
Aires Plan of Action that the report should be considered by UNDP and the Economic
and Social Council before submission to the General Assembly, it was prepared to
countenance its adoptio~ on an exceptional basis. The decision to postpone the
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High-level Committee meeting had created procedural disarray, and while the
proposal by the Group of 77 me~nt that the report would be adopted without the
benefit of consideration by the UNDP General Council or the Economic and Social
Council, it had reluctantly to be accepted as the only way Ol.tt of the imJ:lasse.

5. ~BAM£8 (Canada) said that, while his delegation regretted that the draft
decision was not a text of the Chairman and that the General Assembly's
consideration of the report would be affected by the lack of guidance from the UNDP
Governing C~uncil and the Economic and Social Council, it did not object to the
draft deciRion, on an exceptional basis, as the only way out of the p~ocedural

dilemrr..a.

6. ~he CHAlEMAN said that, if he heard no objection, he would take it that the
Committee wished to adopt the draft decision.

AGENDA ITEM 86: OPERATIONAL ACTIVITIES FOR DEVELOPMENT (~QntjnY~d) (A/44/3, 361,
376, 401, 409 and Corr.1, 477, 551, 646 and 689)

(a) COMPREHENSIVE POLICY REVIEW OF OPERATIONAL ACTIVITIES OF THE UNITED NATIONS
SYSTEM (~Qn~p) (A/44/324 and Add.1-5)

(b) UNITED NATIONS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME (~~A~g) (E/1989/32; A/44/)89)

(c) UNITED NATIONS CAPITAL DEVELOPMENT FUND <'~Qnt;inu~~l)

(cl) UNITED NATIONS TECHNICAL CO-OPERATION ACTIVITIES (~9.Dtip~ep) (DP/1989/46 and
Add.1-3)

(e) UNITED NATIONS VOLUNTEERS PROGRAMME (.c.2J1tl.llY.QJ'u

8. M..r-L_P..Rhl',J;;R (Administrator, Uni ted Nations Development Programme), refer ring to
the triennial policy review of the operational activities of the United Nations
system, said that it haJ become increasingly clear that three distillctive elements,
namely, co-ordination, national managemonl and execution, and central funding,
would shape the rel:iult.t1 oC those activities. It W81:i import.ant tu reci"lll that the
actual interplay betwePll chose three elements occurred not in New York but in the
developing countries themselves, where UNDP had 112 field officOR.

9. With rf'!ganl to cO~(lr(linati(m, hp. strp.Rsecl the impnrtancEl of the role of :he
lI!lIJP resiclent reptesentatives, who a160 sp.rved i'\S resident co-ordinat.ors of thp.
United Nations system as a whole. He welcomed the recommendation of the
Director-General for Development and International Economic C{'-operat:.iorl that. the
role of resident co-ordinatur should be enhanced. If th.:- United Nation13 system was
to serve developing countries more efficiently, development assistance must be
managed more effectively. To tllat end, the resident co-ordinator system must be
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strengthened, and UNDP was actively working with agencies and the Office of the
Director-General on introducing better briefing and training for those newly
appointed or about to be reassigned.

10. With respect to national management and execution, decentralization was at the
core of UNDP, which had shawn the way in evolving and implementing Government-led,
mUlti-sectoral technical co-operation. UNDP-financed programmes were
Government-managed and made full involved use of the technical expertise of the
United Nations family. In its efforts to increase national execution, UNDP would
adapt its policies and decentralize its procedures to conform to the realities of
the countries involved. Its programming, through NaTCAPs, round-tables, etc.,
helped to ensure that the complex multi-sectoral programmes of the future would
have the benefit of modern management and the best expertise of the United Nations
system.

11. As to central funding, the UNDP Governing Council had traditionally endorsed
strengthening co-ordination through the Programme's position as the central funding
agency. A simple, cost-effective, clear-cut funding mechanism would maximi~e the
United Nations system's responsiveness to diverse national and global realities.
In additional to Reeking means to increase core resources, UNDP would also continue
to explore country-specific and issue-focused approaches to resource mobilization
8S part of the elements of its funding strategy.

12. In addition to those key themes, UNDP would not ignore the Director-General's
recommendations on technical co-operation among developing countries, which it
supported, or the importance of increasing further procurement from developing
countries.

13. Mr. GEBREMEDHIN (Ethiopia) noted the suggestion by the Director-General in
paragraph 19 of the comprehensive policy review report (A/44/324) that
concentration on sustaJ.ned development should be the point of departure for United
Nations operational activities for development, so as to help ensure adequate
linkage between international strategies and country programme goals. His
delegation considered that approach to be important, provided that questions of
priorities, resources and organization, and specifically the volume and
prpdictability of multilateral resources, greater country-specificity and the
paramountcy of recipient countries in determining priorities, were adequateJ.y
addressed in advance.

11. While linkage was desirable, specific sectoral or multi-sectoral objectives
must be seen in relation to the development co-operation programmes to be agreed
upon between the GoverlUTlents of developing countries and the United Nations
development system. International themes and objectives were important in many
respects, including the creation of greater awareness of problems. However, there
was a risk that over-emphasis on them might distort national priorities, and the
ability of donors to influence programming through resource commitments was not
only a theoretical possibility.

/ .
Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.2/44/SR.38
English
Page 5

15. Nor, indeed, was the United Nations system fault-free in that respect.
Experience had shown that at times it was easier to persuade o:~ganlzations of the
system to commit resources to ~rojects concerned with current global themes than to
respond quickly to chronic problems or ongoing activities which had become less
~ttractive to public opinion in donor countries. His delegation therefore
supported 0 coherent country programming approach, determined by the recipien~

country's national plan, where relevant intern~ ional t~emes were included on the
basis of need, compatibility and availability of resources.

16. His delegation was greatly concerned at the stagnation of grant funding and
the continued low level of growth in official development assistance. The trend
towards diverse channels of funding was also contributing to the stagnation of the
amount of resources mobilized through the core funds. He therefore supported the
Director-General's rocommendations calling prim~rily for an increase in real terms
in the resources available to th3 core funds of the principal programmes financing
technical co-operation.

17. In his delegation's opinion, the role of technical co-operation was determined
by the objective, which must continue to be national capacity building through
increased national execution of projects. That in turn required the removal of
impediments identified in existing structures, policies dnd procedures.

18. The trend towards increased national execution also called for greater
decentralization of the existing system and the harmonization of its procedures
with those at the national level. UNDP had commendably continued to ~implify its
procedures and increase their efficiency: the decision taken in 1988 to increase
the project approval authority of its resident representatives to $700,000 was a
case in point. However, the fact that nationally executed projects were excluded
denied the benefit of decentralization to Government-executed projects. That not
only made the important measures taken by UNDP less meaningful but also did little
to remove the impediments to national capacity building inherent in the existing
structure. In view of its strong support for UNDP's ef~orts, his delegation hoped
that the Programme would institute flexible procedures which favoured national
execution of projects.

19. His Gover~ent agreed with the Director-General on "~e need to shift from the
project approach. However, that move must be precade~ b~ appropriate measures to
ensure co-ordination, coherence and harmonization of procedures with those of the
recipient countries.

20. With regard to central funding, at a time when & concerted effort was required
to alleviate the rising pt"oblem of absolute poverty, the effectiveness of the
United Nations development system must be improved by channelling resources to
well-co-ordinated and coherent programmes in~tead of spreading the scarce resources
thinly on the canvas of developing countries' needs.

21. His delegation hoped that problems of tied supply and the need for increasing
procurement from developing countries would be approp"iately addressed through the
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decentralization of decision-making authority to country-based officials. Measures
must also be taken to reduce the considerable incidence of errors and delay in the
delivery of equipment.

22. The studies before the Committee provided a realistic assessment of the
system's deficiencies. The findings and recommendations they contained, along with
the views of Member States, needed to be taken seriously so as to ensure their
implementation.

23. Mr. SCIALOJA (Italy) said that, in his delegation's opinion, the main focus of
technical co-operation in the 1990s would have to be on self-reliance of developing
country Governments, through the enhancement of development management capabilities
in their national institutions. The United Nations must also help developing
countrie~ to face economic adjustment at the lowest possible cost to their poorest
and most vulnerable social groups.

24. During the discussion of the fifth programming cycle, many countries - mainly
donor countries - had expressed their intention to shift resources towards
poverty-oriented programmes. Italy welcomed that idea, but wou+d reject any
interpretation of it which might exclude from the benefits of United Nations
operational activities countries which could not qualify as "poorest" in terms of
per capita GNP but which were experiencing a reversal in their development process.

25. The integrated country reviews o~ the functioning of operational activities
for development had clearly demonstrated the will of Governments to undertake more
direct execution of projects through governmental and non-governmental
institutions. The Governments of many least developed countries did not yet have
the management resources to take on more national execution, and a United Nations
agency would have to assist them by providing expertise, training and equipment.
There were, however, a large number of developing countries which had the capacity
for national execution, and the United Nations should move rapidly to implement
that modality.

26. His delegation attached special importance to the recommendation made by the
Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation on country
statements of priority objectives for the United Nations system in support of
government development efforts (A/44/324, para. 225), The General Assembly should
request the Director-General to formulate a concrete outline for such statements,
and it might even le possible to begin implementing that procedure in two or three
developing countries on an experimental basis. A first report on the outline and
on the way the experimental implementation was proceeding could be submitted to the
Economic and Social Council in July 1990.

27. The resolution on the current triennial policy review should address the issue
of proqramming, and the General Assembly should request UNDP to set up more
programme-oriented mechanisms to support national programmes in order to reduce the
unacceptable burden the proliferation of projects placed on countries. With regard
to co-ordination, the General Assembly should consolidate the mandate of the
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resident co-ordinator through closer co-operation among Unit&d Notions agencies and
programmes at the field level. The Director-General could be re~uested to
introduce, on an experimental basis, multidisciplinary country teams under the
leadership of resident co-ordinators. T14~ General Assembly should ~lso decide that
the United Nations system at the country level should share premises. The Assembly
should adopt the concept of government execution of projects as the normal mode of
execution best suited to maximize capacity-building in developing countries, and
should clearly state that the successor arrang~ments for agency support costs must
be speedily defined on the basis of the interests of developing countries and
co-ordination among United Nations agencies and organs.

28. Lastly, his delegation did not concur with requests for a postponement of the
deadlines given to the expert group on the study of issues connected with agency
support costs.

I
29. Mr..,..J\l'iQJU;I.N (Sweden), speaking on behalf of the Nordic countries, said that
the increased emphasis on capacity-building should not obscure the important
huma~itarian role of the United Nations in providing relief to the poor and hungry,
refugees and displaced persons. The Nordic countries were strongly committed to
that aspect of international solidarity, and it was particularly important to pay
increased attention to the transition from humanitarian assistance to long-term
development assistance. Such global challenges required incre3sed tI'onsfers of
resources, and the United Nations must be prepared to accept the costs. All donor
co~ntries should take specific measures to fulfil the 0.7 per cent target for
Official development assistance. In that connection, the implementation of General
Assembly resolution 43/197 should be pursued in all relevant forums. Donors also
shared the responsibility to provide adequate means to United Nations operational
activities for development.

30. The Nordic countries were becoming increasingly concerned at the current
Uneven pattern of contributions to the voluntary funds of international
organizations. It was not reasonable that a relatively large proportion of such
contributions was covered by a few small and medium-sized countri~s, and
appr~priate measures should be taken to ensure those organizations' financial
stability. The Nordic countries supported ~he decision of UNDP to draw up a
funding strategy, fncluding different methods to achieve greater financial
stability for the future.

31. In his recommendations on resource mobilization, the Director-General seemed
to be inclined to dispose of the central funding concept in favour of a system of
additional funding. While the Nordic countries were aware that the full potential
of the cenlral funding role of UNDP had not been realized and that that method had
a number of disadvantages, they did not agree that mUltiplicity of funds was
equivalent to addltionality. Many of the separate United Nations funds had not
mobilized adequate resources. Some of the virtues behind the central funding
concept remained valid, and lTNDP 3hould continue to have a major, although, in some
contexts, no longer central, funding role.

I • ••
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32. Procurement from developing countries was an essential part of the development
process, and further efforts should be made to increase their valuable
participation. Some of the observations and recommendations contained in the
report of the Joint Inspectiot Unit (JIU) (A/44/646) merited further consideration.
However, before any decisions were taken on increasing procurement from develop:.ng
countries, the developing countries themselves should express their views on the
proposals contained in the Director-General's report (A/44/324, annex).

33. The Nordic countries attached gFeat importance to the need for co-operation
ar.~ng United Nations organizations in ope~ational activities. Such activities
should be coherent in order to benefit the recipient countries they were meant to
serve. The Nordic countries agreed with several of the Director-General's
recommendations on the forthcoming negotiations regarding successor arrangements to
the support-cost system. Although the views and experiences of all organizations
concerned must be taken into account, negotiations on a new arrangement or
arrangements could be conducted only in the UNDP Governing Council.

34. A major task for United Nations organizations was to strengthen the capacity
of the Governments of the recipient countries to assume responsibility for the
co-ordination of external assistance. In many countries, the lack of coherence of
United Nations efforts remained a serious problem, and competition between the
various parts of the United Nations system had led to waste or under-utilization of
resources. The round tables and consultative group meetings organized in a large
number of countries had made it possible to discuss the resource situation and
other development co-operation measures in an overall context involving Governments,
the United Nations system, including the Bretton Woods institutions, regional
development banks and bi.lateral donors.

35. The Nordic countries welcomed the Director-General's idea of co,nmon country
statements. Joint programming should comprise assistance provided by the programmes
participatin9 in the Joint Consultative Group on Policy (JCGP) and, ultimately, all
United Nations assistance. At the request of the recipient country, UNDP should
initiate such joint programming, Which could facilitate a more strategic planning
process.

36. Co-ordination, co-operation and coherence of the activities of the United
Nations system had a bearing on the question of the division of labour. The
Director-General had correctly pointed out that many current problems were of a
rnultisectoral or cross-sectoral nature, and that the lead agency role in any given
matter could be assigned to one of the operational funds, to a sectoral body or
regional commission, or to a combination of the three. Although they had not yet
had time to reflect on the practical implications of those recommendations, the
Nordic countries agreed that the designation of the leading role should be based on
merit. However, that proposal might not reduce the rivalries within the United
Nations system or increase efficiency, and might lead to a lack of clarity. The
primary goal of the United Nations system should be to meet the requirements of the
recipient countries. While there might be room for a revised division of labour
between UNDP and the specialized agencies, there was still a need for one United
Nations agency which was neutral, universal and decentralized.

I •••
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37. Mr. MQHIUDDIN (Bangladesh) said that recent pledging conferences for
operational activities for development indicated a discouraging trend 'in ':he
mobilization of resources for operational activities. Nevertheless. despite severe
economic problems. many de~~loping coun~ries had increased their pledges. and that
spirit must be matched by action on the part of their development partners in order
to ensure a substantial increase in resources for operational activities.
Additior.al resources should be provided in a sustained and predictable manner.
commensurate with ~he increasing requir~m~nts of developing countries. in
particular the least developed countries. There was also a need for the priority
allocation of grant resources to programmes and projects in the least developed
countries.

38. The development goals of the United Nations system must be consistent with the
policies and priorities of the recipient countries. and national execution must be
affirmed as a principal modality in project implementation. The United Nation~

system. in pa~ticular UNDP. had an important role to play in helping to meet the
technical co-operation needs of recipient Governments through human resources
development. institution building and the transfer of technology. Increased
attention must be devoted to national capacity-building and improved utilization of
existing capacity in order to promote self-reliant and sustained growth in those
countries.

39. The programming prncedure for operational activities should be made more
flexible in order to correspond to the policies. procedures and objectives of the
recipient countries. permit allocation of external assistance in the context of a
programme approach and enable those countries to manage their programmes and take
advantage of substantive linkages among projects and sectors in a coherent and
integrated manner. It was also nec9ssary to harmonize the planning periods of
funding organizations and to ensure their ~lose co-ordination with the planning
cycles of recipient countries.

40. A major obstacle to increasing procurement from developing countries was the
lack of good and reliable infor~ation. A more efficient information system must
therefore be established in order to ensure the better collection and flow of data
concerning sources of supply and their prospective users. accompanied by the
decentralization of decision-making authority to the country-level officials
directly dealing with project activities. Attention should also be given to ways
and means of enhancing procurement of technical assistance from under-~tilized

donor countries.

41. His delegation hoped that the Secreta "y-General ti recommendations concerning
the greater utilization of technical co-operation among developing countries.
including new institutional arrangements, would be duly considered. particularly in
the context of the emerging capacities of the developing countries.

42. The objective of United Nations operational activities should be to provide
Governments with a range of choices on particular problems. rather than a package
of solutions. Over time. operational activities would have to become increasingly
country-specific. with all the flexibility which that entailed at the field level.
Problems should be viewed from a multisectoral and multidisciplinary perspective.
That cross-sectoral approach would require the United Nations to place
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multidisciplinary teams at the country level, and would have important implications
for recipient Governments, since they would have to devise intersectoral mechanisms
to address problems from a multisectoral point of view.

43. Multilateral assistance was not only of benefit to individual recipient
countries, but could help deal with problems of a multilateral nature, such as
environment, management of common resources, natural disasters and communicable
diseases. The very transboundary nature of such problems would require
multilateral initiatives and involvement.

44. In order to restore and maintain the credibility of the operational activities
of the United Nations system, serious consideration should be given to the issues
of attracting highly qualified personnel and service conditions. As a first step,
the much neglected service conditions of locally recruited professional and staff
at the field level should be improved as a matter of urgency.

45. Mr. BPECK (Austria) welcomed the spirit of partnership displayed by all
parties associated with the comprehensive policy review, which reflected their
conviction that interdependence had become an indisputable fact of international
relations. The industrialized countries clearly bore the main responsibility for
creating conditions conducive to global economic and social development, and, given
the continuing critical needs of the developing countries, they would have to
allocate more resources for development. It might be unrealistic, however, to
expect that a significant increase would be forthcoming. An essential task of
development co-operation in the 1990s, then, would be to achieve sustainable and
equitable growth with limited resources while bearing in mind the global concern
for environmental protection and the rational utilization of non-renewable
resources.

46. A central feature of future co-operation policies and programmes should be
human resources development. Greater emphasis should be placed not only on the
eradication of illiteracy but on such other measures as national capacity-building
and management development programmes.

47. Increased emphasis should also be placed on market-oriented economic
mechanisms, such as decentralization of decision-making and free enterprise. In
addition, development cQ-0peration must be carried out with a view to preserving
the quality of the environment. Additional resources would be required to that
end. a requirement that would no doubt be met with understanding by the
industrialized countries.

48. While many views had been expressed and a number of studies commissioned on
the central funding" le of UNDP and the problem of agency support costs, those
issues ought to be dealt with primarily by the UNDP Governing Council. Questions
had also been raised as to the usefulness of the country programming exercise. His
delegation believed that that exercise should be continued, taking into account the
specif~c requirements of individual countries. His delegation also supported the
trend towards national execution of projects and programmes, but believed that
collateral measures were also necessary.

I . ..
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49. His delegation supported the proposals that had been made with a view to
enhancing ~he efficiency of UNDP, particularly those pertaining to the
decentralization of management. Furthermore, any measures to enhance co-ordination
within UNDP and between the Programme and the specialized agencies and funds with
which it worked were to be encouraged. As the world was clearly moving towards a
service society, proper management methods which allowed for a quick flow of
information and smooth co-ordination were a~ increasingly important prerequisite
for any useful activity. Any decisions taken in that regard should be the subject
of consensus, and he believed that the proposals made by the representative of
Japan in that connection could be of value.

50. Mr. JOSSE (Nepal) endorsed the statement maCe at the 37th meeting by the
representative of Malaysia on behalf of the Group of 77. Nepal attached great
significance to the operational activities of the United Nations system not only
because of the support they provided for Nepalese development efforts but because
of their multilateral, non-political and objective character. His delegation was
therefore disappointed at the poor overall outcome of the recent pledging
conference, and continued to believe that the target of 0.07 per cent of GNP for
official development assistance should be met by all developed countries.

51. Because Nepal wished to see the operational activities of the United Nations
generously funded, efficiently administered and consistent with national
development priorities, his delegation fUlly supported the steps taken by the
Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation to that
end, particularly those aimed at improving co-ordination. He welcomed the
Director-General's report on the comprehensive triennial policy review (A/44/324)
and shared the view that sustained development must be the primary goal of
operational activities in the 1990s. His delegation also agreed with the report's
analysis of the major challenges for the 1990s as well as with the thrust of the
recommendations made to enhance the system's effectiveness, particularly with
respect to the "basic needs" approach, referred to in paragraph 36 of the report.

52. While his delegation appreciated the valuable assistance which UNDP provided
through a wide range of activities, he particularly wished to commend the
Programme's role in the preparations for the Second United Nations Conference on
the Least Developed Countries. It was to be hoped that the criteria for the
allocation of UNDP funds to those countries would be reconsidered with a view to
increasing their share.

53. Nepal looked forward to co-operating with UNDP to achieve its goal of
ecological security, particularly in the area of afforestation. His delegation
also supported the emphasis placed on human development and welcomed endeavours by
UNDP to improve both access to and the quality of education in developing
countries. UNDP efforts to strengthen the role of non-governmental organizations
in the development process and promote the role of women as participants and
beneficiaries in its programmes and projects were to be encouraged.

I • •.

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C. 2144/SR. 38
English
Page 12

(ML JOBSI, Nepal)

54. UNICEF was unique among United Nations organizations in that roughly one fifth
of its funding came from the pUblic. His delegation commended the heroic efforts
of UNICEf' in the field of child immunization and welcomed its initiative in
preparing strategies for children in the 19908. Recent successes in the area of
child health and development were encouraging, and he wished to reiterate his
delegation's strong support for the UNICEF proposal to hold a world summit on
children in 1990.

55. His delegation had always attached great importance to the role of the United
Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) because of the Fund's valuable support for
family-planning and maternal and child welfare programmes in Nepal. His Government
hoped to reduce its population growth rate from 2.5 per cent to under 2 per cent
and its fertility rate from 5.8 per cent to 2.5 per cent by the year 2000, and his
delegation was confident that continued support and guidance from UNFPA would
enable Nepal to make significant advances towards self-reliance in population
matters. H~ welcomed UNFPA efforts to decentralize its decision-making authority,
particularly in the field, and agreed that goals for the 1990s should include
improving women's ~osition, managing migration and population d~stribution,

striking a balance between population growth and resources and lowering infant,
child and maternal mortality.

56. The United Nations Capital Development Fund (UNCDF) had provided concessionsl
assistance to Nepal for a wide range of development projects, and he therefore
wished to express his country's appreciation to all donors t~ the Fund. It was to
be hoped that the Second United Nations Conference on the Least-Developed Countries
would recommend that the Fund's resources I·~ould be increased.

51. Nepal's support for the United Nations V~lunteers programme was based on the
conviction that it represented a major alternative source of technical AHpertise
for multilateral development co-operation activities. Nepal had both benefited
(rom and contributed volunteers to the programme, which was totally consistent with
the ideals and principles of the United Nations Charter.

58. Finally, he welcomed the useful work done by the World Food Programme (WFP) in
meeting emergency food needs and promoting socio-economic development through
[oDd-Cor-work projectG in countries such as his own. The international community
~h{ll\l(\ therefore maintain its support to the Programme at current levels or, if
pOGuible, increase it.

~lq. ML._-Z_lf:.LJ.N.5.ISl (Poland) said that the comprehensive policy review of
opernlional activities was of special significance in view of the aggravation o(
development problems and the growing consensus within the international community
on the need to work in concert to overcome global economic, ecological and social
till-eats. Many countr ies were currently undertaking internal reforms and
adjuGtments to create more opportunities for their citizens. The United Nationn
development system must do more to facilitate that process and improve the
inlp.rllational economic envirorunent.
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60. His delegation believed that the efforts of the UNDP Governing Council to
define an orientation fur future programme activities had been successful I the
validity of the existing principles governing international technical co-operation
had been cc~":irmed and action-oriented recommendations made. He welcomed the fact
that UNDP would continue to play its central funding and co-ordinating role, and
expu)ssec1 the hope thal the Programme I s futu1."e funding strategy would make it
finH~~:aily sound.

61. Th~ ffibny achievements of UNFPA in providing countries with assistance in the
area of population were to be commended. There was no doubt that the review and
assessment of population programmes and follow-up activities now being conducted
would help in the identification of clear and ambiti~us goals for the 1990s.

62. His delegation fUlly supported the technical co-operation provided by UNICEF
and the United Nations through the Department of Technical Co-operation for
Development, as well as the achievements of the United Nations Volunteers programme.

63. Of particular importan~e to economic and social growth were human resources
development, institutional capacity-building and management. His delegation
supported the recommendations made in that connection by the Director-General for
Development and International Economic Co-operation and the relevant objectives for
operational activities set out in the Director-General's reports.

64. The increasing complexity and diversity of individual countries' development
problems meant that the conducting of integrated country reviews was a timely
exercise, and one which should help to make the programmes, procedures and
structures of the United Nations development system more responsive to the
challenges posed by those developments. He agreed with the Director-General that
sustained development should be the primary goal of United Nations operational
activities. As the world economy and individual countries underwent profound and
rapid structural changes, a more participatory approach to development must be
adopted. He therefore welcomed the Director-General's proposal to undertake an
overall prospective study of emerging trends in development co-operation
requirements and thei.r implications for the United Nations system. Obviously, the
stUdy should be closely integrated with preparations for the new internatiunal
development strategy.

li5. The United Nations &ystem had a clear responsibility to promote technical
co-o~eration among developing countries. During the sixth session of the
High-l.evel Committee on the Review of Technical Co-operation among Developing
Countries, many delegations had reaffirmed their support for the principles of such
co-operation and agreed that much progress, even though not as rapid or as
wide6pread as anticipated, had been made in implementing the Buenos Aires Plan oC
A(·tioD. The Director-General's recommendations regarding technical co-operation
nmunq developing countries were consistent with the recent decisions of the
High-Level Committee, and the Director-General's propusals regarding procurement
were particularly welcome.
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66. His delegation attached great importance to the regional dimension of

operational activities, and the work of the regional commissions complemented

activities undertaken at the country level. He welcomed the role proposed for the

Director-General in connection with the new arrangements for dealing with agency

support costs. Project execution should increasingly be carried out at the

national level, and his delegation supported efforts to identify and overcome

obstacles to a more widespread use of that practice.

67. The core funds of the principal programmes which financed technical

co-operation activities should be clearly recognized as the principal channels for

funding through the United Nations system. His delegation firmly supported a

substantial decentralization of responsibility to the country levp.l in operational

activities and favoured the establishment of multidisciplinary teams under the

~u~ervision of resident co-ordinators. Finally, it was of critical importance that

.he rules and procedures of United Nations organizations should be harmonized and

simplified in order to make external assistance more effective. The establishment

of a committee to deal with operational activities within the framework of the

Economic and Social Council should be considered.

68. Mr. ARMED (World Food Programme) said that the operational activities of WFP

were designed to meet two basic objectives: providing resources for development by

using food to generate employment and income for the poor and disadvantaged; and

providing humanitarian relief in times of distress and disaster. WFP assistance to

developing countries counted for one quarter of the total assistance they received

in the form of grants from the United Nations system as a whole. WFP resources

came from voluntary contributions, nearly all from Governments. The Programme

handled one fourth of all food aid world wide; its current portfolio of development

projects totalled $3.8 billion and reflected the Programme's close collaboration

with Governments, which provided an additional $7 billion for those projects, with

approximately 15 per cent of total project costs provided by other agencies.

69. One tangible benefit to developing countries of WFP operations lay in the

Programme purchases made in those countries, thereby promoting their food

production and helping them achieve a positive balance of payments, as well as in

triangular transactions, which stimulated South-South trade. To help Governments

improve their project-management capabilities, WFP provided training for government

officials in subjects ranging from accounting and record-keeping to food storage

and distribution as well as programme planning, monitoring and evaluation. Some

5,000 government employees from over 80 countries had benefited from such courses

during the past year.

70. WFP had made special prov1s10ns to help defray the cost of delivering food aid

to final distribution points in least developed countries. The Programme was also

providing support to Governments in the funding of additional technical and

managerial resources for projects which it assisted.

71. WFP had always sought to promote accelerated economic growth, human resources

development and the reduction of poverty and upgrading of the environment. But

while over two thirds of the Programme's expenditures were used to promote
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development, WFP was more often cited for its role in emergency relief. Indeed,
the Programme played a key logistical role in providing food in most disaster
situations in developing countries. A good example of such effort.s was to be seen
in the WFP airlift of food into southern Sudan in 1988. Subsequently, the
Programme had played a pivotal role in Operation Lifeline Su~an.

72. WFP commitments for emergency operations had tripled in the past decade.
During the past year, emergency assistance had been provided to some 17.9 million
people, including refugees and diRplaced persons and victims of drought An~ other
natural disasters. Experience demonstrated that refugee flows were not generally a
short-term phenomenon; consequently, reliance on co~tinued emergency food handouts
should be avoided. Likewise, Governments which took in refugees should not have to
face uncertain or erratic food deliveries. The WFP governing body had therefore
decided that long-term refugee assistance programmes should be funded from 8

specially allocated portion of WFP regular resources with a view to ensuring a more
secure food supply line and placing greater emphasis on long-term refugee needs,
such as health, education and training.

73. The Programme's natural partners were the other funding agencies of the United
Nations development system - UNDP, UNICEF, UNFPA and the Internatio~al Fund for
AgriCUltural Development (IFAD). There was also an established system of technical
collaboration with other specialized agencies, including FAO, ILO, WHO, and with
the United Nations Department of Technical Co-operation for Development, aud the
Programme expected to pay $10.7 million to those ag~ncies for their support during
the period 1990-1~91. The Programme also worked closely with tho World Bank and
IMF on matters relating to food security and the impact of adjustment policies on
the poor.

74. While the Programme hoped to increase its voluntary contributions for
1991-1992 by 7 per cent over the previous two-year period, the cost of the food
delivered by WFP had increased by nearly 20 per cent during the preceding
10 months. Thus the Programme's abi li ty to maintain its level of food aid
deliveries would be seriously affected by any fluctuation in reSOUlces, since most
pledges were made in terms of monetary terms rather than in tons of food. Any
r~duction in the flow of food aid would be especially felt 1n low-income
food-deficit countries. Yet the major food-aid donors had indicated that they
intended to reduce their contributions, thereby widening the margin between food
supply and food demand. Recent estimateR indicated that, for the first time in
more than five years, food aid would fall short of the annual target of 10 million
t.OIlS set by the 1974 World Food Conference; moreover, it appeared that. only
80 per cont of the pledging target for 1989-1990 waG likely to be met. Clearly, an
effort flom donors wes needed to stop that downward trend.

75. A food-assisted development process could not be conditioned by resource
availability without having a severe effect in human terms. It was for that reaClOr.
that the WFP governing body had urged that every effort should be made to reach the
target proposed for 1991-1992, in the hope that such resources would be augmented
by substantial additional contributions from other sources.
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71;' JCGP, chair-ttd in 1989 by wrp, provid.d 4 framework for str.nqth.ned
co~ordination b.tween UNDP, UNICEr, UNrPA, IrAD and other United Nations bodies.
The third high-l.v.l me.ting of JCGP held in July 1989 had dealt mainly with the
issue of environmentally and sustainable development in practical, operational
perspectives. Prel~minary analysis of the first round of consultation with local
olfice staff on collaboration within the JCGP framework had revealed an encouraging
degree of commitment and c~-operation at the country level, an indication of the
sustained efforts made by the United Nations system to enhance the collective
impact of its operational activities.

77. Mr. UHHI NAYAR (International Labour Organisation) said that if the United
Nations system as a whole was to play an effective role in the rapidly changing and
increasingly complex international development environment, it was important to
review alternative scenarios and identify priority areas in which innovat;~e

approaches and further adaptation would be required. Such willingness te act
together on an equal and mutually supporting basis would require each 8g~.1~Y to
undertake a continuous review of its international arrangements, procedures and
structures. The International Labour Organisation had engaged in just such an
exercise, and had indicated its willingness to issue the relevant guidelines to its
field representatives with a view to strengthening its role in support of the
overall coherence of United Nations activities at the country level. The
organization reitersted its unqualified support of government execution, and was
currently engaged with its partners in the United Nations system in identifying
further measures to ensure that their capacities were fully mobili~ed in expanding
and strengthening that approach.

78. The question of centralized financing and, in parti~ular, the notion of
additionality had shown the need for substantial, predictable and sustained
contributions to provide appropriate additional support for the efforts of
developing countries. The ILO shared the opinion that the most favourable response
should be given to the needs of Governments through complementary resources and
means of action towards common objectives. The co-ordinated and integrated
programme approach to development co-operation which had been sU9gested could
provide the necessary guarantees.

19. The ILO agreed that the country-specific programme approach should be
rp.inforced by the decentralization of responsibilities for formulating, approving
And executing technical co-operation activities. Complex rules and procedures
r.plRted to technical co-operation had placed major obstacles in the way of
Affective co-ordination at the country lev~l. Rules and procedures must therefore
continue to be simplified and decentralized.

RD. In October 1989, the ACC sursioiary body for operational activities, the
Consultative Committee on Substantive Questions (Operational activities), had
assured the Director-General for Development and International Economic
Co-operation of its full support in the system-wide efforts which would result from
the conclusions and recommendations of his triennial review report. The Committee
ha~ felt that such efforts should follow a fully participative approach, inclUding
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not merely the secretariats of member organizations but also their respective
governing bodies. The ILO would continue to be in the forefront of such efforts.

81. Mr. ABRAHAM (Czechoslovakia) said that the wo~snning social and economic
situation of developing countries required increased attention from the
international community and stepped-Up operational activities by the United Nations
to seek ways of reviving their economic growth. ThL failure to implement such
activities in a SUfficiently effective way and the resulting disparities in th~

self-reliance levels of developing countries were attributable to a lack of
co-ordination and failure to define clear otjecti~es. There had also been
persisting deficiencies in central fundin9, In which the main role should be played
by utwP.

82. Czechoslovakia therefore supported thrt Secretary-General's outline of United
Nations operational activities for the 1990s, contained in document A/44/324, in
which primary emphasis was laid on the achievement of self-reliance by developing
countries. Capacity-building in ~eveloping countries should focus not only on
technical but also on economic and managerial capacities, which were essential to
the continued functioning of national economies once assista,lce provided by the
United Nations or through ~ilateral channels had ended.

83. The participatory approach to developmnnt, whereby assistance was directed to
the most disadvantaged population groups, would also help in the creation of an
effective structure in developing countries, ranging from governmental institutions
~o the final beneficiaries of the assistance, with a strong feedback capability
which would ensure its future independent operation.

84. The negative social aspects of structural adjustment were felt most keenly by
the poorest groups of the population in developing countries. The United Nations
and the Governments ~f developing countries should th~refore co-operate carefully
with the international financial institutions in incorporating social aspects into
structural adjustment programmes, in order to cater for the needs of those
popUlation groups and the necessity to maintain investment in human development
programmes. The new trend of encouraging government execution of projects, with
the United Nations special agencies could serve both as a source of intellectual
expertise and as a partner to the Governments concerne~, would considerably
facilitate the achievement of their self-reliance. Thosa and other questions could
be considered in the proposed study of trends in development co-operation
requirements called for in the Secretary-General's report A/44/324.

85. Clarification of the "programme-oriented approach" could increase the
efiectiveness of United Nations operational activities and enhance understanding of
the contral co-ordination of those activities, which, in turn, would strengthen the
role of UNDP. Czechoslovakia supported the proposal to strengthen the role of the
United Nations resident co-ordinator and the capacity of the Governments of
developing countries to co-ordinate and programme the foreign assistance provided
to them.
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ae. Mr. ZHAHG Guanghui (China) said that the Committee's careful consideration of
the documentation on United Nations operational activities, would help the United
Nations development system promote the social and economic development of the
developing countries in preparation for the challenge of the 19908.

87. The undeniable success of development assistance provided by the United
Nations had been due to the principles of universality, multilateralism,
flexibility and respect for the sovere~qnty of the recipient countries which
characterized the Consensus of 1970. China believed that the United Nations
development system should continue to follow the principles and spirit of the
Consensus in responding to the growing needs of the developing countries.

88. China was of the view that the formulation of United Nations development
assistance programmes waG primarily the responsibility of the Governments of the
recipient countries, which should determine, in the light of suggestions and
proposals from the organizations and agencies of the United Nations development
system, the priority areas and corresponding utilization of the assistance
provided. In that regard, his delegation welcomed the Director-General's proposal
that a country statement of pri. :ty objectives for the United Nations system
should be compiled by the appropr1ate United Nations bodies to serve as the basis
for the formulation of assistance programmes, and hoped that Member States would be
given m~re detailed guidelines on the specific procedures to be followed.

89. The United Nations development system should adopt a flexible approach in
defining programme content of recipient so as to cater for the complexities of each
recipient clluntry's social and economic development. Inter-country programmes
implemented by the Rystem would make the assistance more effective and of benefit
to more countries in tackling regional and global problems, and should be
implemented in co-ordination with the corresponding national efforts.

90. The programme cycle should be synchronized with the recipient country's
development plan. Furthermore, increasing the proportion of government esecution
and creating favourable conditions for the execution at government level of all
programmes would boost the self-reliance of .level~~ing countries and free the
United Nations development system from tedious daily routines, enabling it to use
its expertise ~nd other services to better purpose.

91. Co-ordinating the assistance was the respon~ibility of the recipient
c.;(IVp.rrunent and not of the resident co-ordinator, whose function should be to assist
tilt! Government in improving its co-ordination skills and to ensure better teamwork
with the organizations Bnd agencies of the United Nation5 system in co-ordJnating
the operational activities.

92. Gratifying progress 'had been made in technical co-operation among the
developing countries since the adoption of the Buenos Aires Plan of Action. China
had always advocated the promotion of technical co-operation among developing
countries on the basis of equality and mutual benefit, and every year allocated for
that purpose a specific sum under the tJNDP country programme and from its own
financial budget. However, the development of such technical co-operation was
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still hampered by shortage of funds. China hoped, therefore, thnt the United
Nations and the developed countries would respond to the relevant resolutions of
the Gen_ral Assembly by devoting more human, material and financial resources to
technical co-operation among developing countries and the strengthening of their
capacity for self-reliance.

93. China's commitment to the United Notions development system was exemplified by
the 9.2 per cent increase in its pledge mode at the recent Pledging Conference for
Development Activities. China valu_d the work done by UNDP in resource
mobilization, programme implementation and preparation for the fifth programming
cycle and welcomed the flexible approach token to the administration of certain
funds, such as the RBvolving Fund for Notional Resources Exploration, which had
encouraged developing countries to extend technical co-operation among themselves.

94. On the occasion of the twentieth anniversary of UNFPA and the tenth
anniversary of the Fund's co-operation with the Ch~nese Government, he applauded
the Fund's achievements in rendering assistance to over 120 developing countries
and contributing to the stabilization of world population. The problem of
population growth remained on issue of wide concern, however, necessitating
concerted efforts by all Governments and peoples and on enhanced role for UNPFA.

95. The Deportment of Technical Co-operation for Development was to be
complimented on its achievements in enhancing the national capacity of the
developing countries, and reaching its project implementation targets with notable
results despite staff cutbacks. China's good relations with the Department were
underlined by its co-sponsorship of the United Nations meeting on Marine
Engineering Geological Survey for Petroleum Development in Developing Countries in
November 1989.

96. UNIC~F had achieved remarkable progress .n such schemes as the Child Survival
and Development revolution, universal chij~unizat!on and oral rehydration
therapy. The recently formulated strategi for children in the 19905 would enable
UNICEF to promote its traditional operational activities and, at the same time,
strengthen some of the remaining weak links in its work. The confidence shown by
donor and recipient countries in UNICEF was exemplified by the 10 per cent increase
in voluntary contributions to the Fund for 1990 at the recent Pledging Conference.

ORGANIZATION OF WORK

97. The CHAIRMAN announced that a number of delegations wished to join in
sponsoring draft resolutions which the Committee would consider. The draft
resolutions and respective sponsors were A/C.2/44/L.22* (agenda item 12) - Turkey,
Vanuatu and Zambia; A/C.2/44/L.38 (agenda ~tem 85) - Cape Verde, Maldives, Myanmar,
the Philippines and Sri Lanka.

The meeting rose at 6.40 p.m.
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